Town of Olean
Minutes of the Regular Monthly Board Meeting

Held at the Olean Town Hall, 2634 Route 16N, Olean NY

On March 15, 2022

Present:
Annette Parker
Supervisor


Pat Zink

Highway Superintendent





John Artlip

Councilman



Scott Zink

Councilman



Joshua Torrey
Councilman



Jerry Dzuroff
Code Enforcement Officer



Sherry Lemon
Town Clerk

Absent:
Donna Howard
Councilwoman
Supervisor Parker opened the meeting at 6pm with the Pledge of Allegiance.
Resolution 1 (R:030122) APPROVAL OF MINUTES
On a motion from Councilman Artlip, and seconded by Councilman Zink, the Resolution was Adopted, with 3 Ayes, and 0 nays. 

Resolved, that the minutes of the February 15, 2022 Regular Monthly Meeting be approved.

Resolution 2 (R:030222) APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS
On a motion from Councilman Artlip, and seconded by Councilman Zink, the Resolution was Adopted, with 3 Ayes, and 0 nays. 

Resolved, that the bills received have been reviewed by the Town Board and are authorized for payment in the following amounts:

Highway Fund: Voucher Nos. 34-52 for the sum of $11,629.88.

General Fund: Voucher Nos. 30-45 for the sum of $14,567.89.
REPORTS OF TOWN OFFICIALS

Supervisor: The monthly bank statements were presented for review by the Board.

Superintendent of Highways: Road name change from Indian Creek to North Branch in the Town of Olean to reduce confusion for Fire and EMS responders. Jerry will assist as Code Enforcement.
Resolution 3 (R:030322) ROAD NAME CHANGE

On a motion from Councilman Josh Torrey, and seconded by Councilman John Artlip, the Resolution was adopted, with 3 Ayes and 0 nays.

Resolved, that, with the assistance of the Code Enforcement Officer, the current name of Indian Creek Road will be changed to North Branch Road in the Town of Olean to remove confusion with Indian Creek Road in the Town of Allegany.
Chris Kellner would like to take over More Rd., an abandoned/paper road adjacent to this property.
The Town needs to be advised by the town attorney to on how to inform and enforce the maintenance of driveways on Town roads regarding ice buildup/damage and water runoff/erosion. 

New NYS law requires that the delivery of highway materials must be paid for the round trip and at the prevailing wage. The State Association of Highways is fighting this, but the cost of delivery will increase significantly.

FEMA grant applications processes are supported by the Board. Highway Superintendent is working with the County to fine tune the applications, which are due in June and will not be decided on before 2024.
County Soil and Water has a $20,000 grant to be used for maintaining road shoulders and ditches.

Resolution 4 (R:030422) APPLICATION FOR FEDERAL, STATE, AND COUNTY GRANTS 
On a motion from Councilman Artlip, and seconded by Councilman Zink, the Resolution was Adopted, with 3 Ayes, and 0 nays. 

Resolved, that the Highway Superintendent may seek assistance with and submit in a timely manner applications for monetary grants for town road maintenance materials and equipment.
The grader lease to own contract has been received and is in review with the town attorney.
Snow season has ended and street sweeping has begun to remove excess sand.

Communication with Portville and Hinsdale regarding putting money toward road widening equipment. While the machine can be rented, it is felt that owning would be a better option for the three communities.

Mosquito spraying scheduling is beginning and for about $2,000.00 the town would like to be included.
RESOLUTION 5: (03052022) MOSQUITO SPRAYING

On a motion from Councilman Torrey, and seconded by Councilman Artlip, the Resolution was Adopted, with 3 Ayes, and 0 nays. 

Resolved, that, in the interest of community health, the town will spend around $2,000.00 for mosquito control spraying in coordination with the County.
The Highway Superintendent advises going forward with carrying insurance on the zipper machine that is in the Intermunicipal Agreement.
Code Enforcement: From February 16- March 15, 2022 list submitted has:
3 building permits issued; 1 permits pending to update an antenna; 6 complaints; 1 occupancy letter for NYS Liquor Authority; 1 building without a permit referred to the court, guilty plea, court fines paid, but still needs to file applications for building already started at double the permit fees, plus a $50 surcharge for each permit in arrears; FOIL request regarding the same area of properties on Windfall Road-files found; advised demolition over renovation for the Superior Propane/Griffith Oil shop.
Clerk: Resubmitted the Solar Law to the State.
New Clerk Plus software is installed and the Clerk is becoming familiar with how it works.

Town Justice: No report.

OLD BUSINESS
Pleasant Valley Cemetery: The Rules/Regulations and Fees, as modeled after Allegany Cemetery, are approved and in effect on April 1, 2022. The local funeral homes and monument companies will be informed.
Superintendent Zink discussed the concerns of the highway department union workers about the work required and how they will be paid. There will be a meeting with the union representative to obtain their requests in writing.
South Olean sewer grinder pump is in need of replacement. There was discussion on exactly where the pump may be located and who may be responsible for the cost of replacement depending on where the pump is (Town, City, or homeowner).
As larger Counties in New York have had funds transferred from their County to their local Towns, it was asked of our Board members to reach out to our Cattaraugus County Legislators for funding and assistance in completing grant applications for funding.
There being no further Old Business and no New Business to be presented, Councilman Torrey moved for adjournment, with Councilman Zink seconding the motion, and all present were in agreement. The meeting was adjourned at 7:40pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Sherry Lemon, Town of Olean Clerk
